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The year 2020 proved to be a challenging year for everyone. Not just for Waikalani 
Woodlands, not just for the state of Hawaii or the United States, but for the world. 
 
Struggles with the economy, jobs, time, employment, and illness, proved to affect 
our community more than we anticipated. 
 
This report is an attempt to provide insight on the many issues that our community 
faced, what we are still up against, and how we are slowly moving to preserve and 
protect the future of Waikalani Woodlands. 
 
Back on March 13, 2020, our property was affected by a high-pressure surge of 
water due to a malfunctioned valve of the Board of Water Supply. This resulted in 
several water heaters bursting which caused flooding in several units around the 
property. Total damages were in excess of $79k. A claim was filed with our 
Insurance Broker, Insurance Associates. The procedure to mitigate and repair the 
damaged units were anticipated to be a long and relentless process. Most of the 
units that were affected are still waiting for their repairs to take place. There were 
complications regarding the estimated repairs, what is covered under our master 
policy, and the release of funds as Cadmus, First Insurance, and our selected 
extraction/repair contractors(Servpro) needed to make adjustments to the different 
scopes of work. As of now, Cadmus is dispersing the funds accordingly.  
 
Two days after the flooding around our property, the State of Hawaii went into 
lockdown due to COVID-19. This halted and prevented many services from taking 
place. Cleaning supplies, equipment repair services, handy person work, even 
building and ground supplies went through scarce shortages that affected how 
Maintenance could perform their duties. 
 
There are staff shortages that we are working through. Our maintenance team is 
stronger this year. There are areas where improvements are needed. All buildings 
and garages are cleaned regularly. We’ve been trying to limit the use of our leaf 
blowers but when they are needed, they are used.  
 
Our grounds suffered from the summer drought. While conducting inspections we 
realize that a bunch of our sprinklers were broken and are in need of replacement. 
We also discovered that there were some underground leaks on the property that 



affected the use of our sprinklers and hoses. We started manually watering the 
most affected areas and the rain came in over the last week so our grounds are 
flourishing again. It’s also nice to see water in the stream again. We had some 
close calls with regard to falling trees and branches. IMUA landscaping was 
contacted to clean, trim up, and cut back the areas of concern. While here, they will 
also cut down and dispose of several albizia trees.  
 
Two important inspections took place in the last month. The Fire Inspector arrived 
as scheduled. We completed a full walk through of our property. There are three 
areas of concern that we need to complete for us to receive a “Passing” grade. 
Those Three items are: 
1. Submit the fire alarm testing results when it is completed. Johnson Controls 
conducted the test. They also conducted the extinguisher and fire hose inspections. 
The results are being worked on and the conditions to complete the inspection and 
remain in full compliance did not make its way back to our office yet.  
2. There is an underground leak in the C/D garage. The leak is coming from the 
supply line that feeds the fire hose cabinets in the garage. The problems with 
resolving this issue stems from locating the leak, then planning to stop the leak 
and/or relocating the supply lines so that water can be restored without much of the 
complications of breaking up the foundation and setting new pipes. Once we figure 
out the best course of action and put the plan into play, this issue will be resolved.   
3. Our emergency lights are outdated and obsolete. Some of the fixtures are more 
than 35 years old. Some have never been replaced. Replacing the battery did not 
improve the lights. It showed us that batteries were not the problem. More 
emergency lights were ordered and we are completing the replacement of the 
faulty fixtures one building at a time.   
 
When these issues are resolved, we will be in full compliance for the next five 
years.  
 
Our Fire, Life & Safety Evaluation with Douglass Engineering took place recently. 
They may have conditions that need to be met before grading us. With all of the 
inspections that they are conducting, and with the limitations that COVID-19 has 
placed on us, I do not expect to hear back from them for at least another month.  
 
The Fire Inspector was impressed with the level of maintenance conducted on our 
property. He did not give a timeline for completion but a 60 day follow up was 
given to update and inform him of our progress. The Fire Inspector is Carl 
Nagatori HFD. 
 
 
 



The building inspections were halted. Front door compliance checks were halted 
too. Inspections will commence shortly. Pressure washing of the buildings will 
begin once our fire inspection conditions have been met or when we are closer to 
achieving a passing grade.  
 
As most people are aware, we have had problems with Security guards. Finding 
qualified guards and then competing with other large companies that are trying to 
recruit has been rough on our needs. It appears the thieves are starting to scan the 
neighborhoods again. There were some vandalism cases and a theft that occurred 
last week. Our forces are alerted and will continue to enforce our House Rules 
while being aware of visitors.  
 
There are many concerns around the property. Some issues demand more attention 
than others. If anyone has questions regarding my report or other issues that was 
not mentioned, please contact me at the office at 623-1532 or write to me directly 
at waikalaniwoodlandshawaii@gmail.com 
 
Dwight Gilman 
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